#### UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, DC 20549

### **FORM 10-Q**

mark one)				
$\checkmark$	Quarterly Report Pursuant to	Section 13 or 15(d) of the	he Securities Exchange Act	of 1934
	For the Quarterly Period Ended July	26, 2008		
		Or		
0	<b>Transition Report Pursuant to</b>	Section 13 or 15(d) of t	he Securities Exchange Act	of 1934
	For the transition period from	to		
		Commission file number	1-4908	
		TJX Compa	•	
(State or	DELAWARE other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization.	anization)	04-2207 (I.R.S. Employer Ide	
770	Cochituate Road Framingham, Massachu (Address of principal executive offices)	asetts	01701 (Zip Co	
	(Regi:	(508) 390-1000 strant's telephone number, inc	cluding area code)	
uring the preced	eck mark whether the registrant (1) has fi ing 12 months (or for such shorter period the past 90 days. YES ☑ NO o			
	eck mark whether the registrant is a large "large accelerated filer," "accelerated file			
Large accelerated	filer  Accelerated filer o		erated filer o aller reporting company)	Smaller reporting company
ndicate by check	mark whether the registrant is a shell con	mpany (as defined in Rule 12	b-2 of the Act). YES o NO ☑.	
he number of sh	ares of registrant's common stock outstar	nding as of July 26, 2008: 419	9,411,063	

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

#### PART I — FINANCIAL INFORMATION

<u>Item 1. Financial Statements</u>

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

#### PART II — OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

<u>Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds</u>

<u>Item 4 Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders</u>

Item 6. Exhibits

#### **SIGNATURE**

#### **EXHIBIT INDEX**

EX-31.1 Section 302 Certification of CEO

EX-31.2 Section 302 Certification of CFO

EX-32.1 Section 906 Certification of CEO

EX-32.2 Section 906 Certification of CFO

#### PART I — FINANCIAL INFORMATION

#### **Item 1. Financial Statements**

## THE TJX COMPANIES, INC. STATEMENTS OF INCOME (UNAUDITED) AMOUNTS IN THOUSANDS EXCEPT PER SHARE AMOUNTS

		Thirteen Weeks Ended		
		July 26, 2008	<u></u>	July 28, 2007
Net sales	<b>¢</b> 1	621 202	•	1 212 200
ivet sales	<u>\$4</u>	,621,292	<u>\$^</u>	1,313,298
Cost of sales, including buying and occupancy costs	3	,492,815	3	3,277,697
Selling, general and administrative expenses		808,277		749,051
Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs		_		195,918
Interest expense (income), net		2,641		(1,400)
Income before provision for income taxes		317,559		92,032
Provision for income taxes		117,336		33,000
Net income	\$	200,223	\$	59,032
Earnings per share:				
Lamings per share.				
Net income:				
Basic earnings per share:	\$	0.48	\$	0.13
Weighted average common shares — basic		421,289		447,984
Diluted earnings per share:	\$	0.45	\$	0.13
Weighted average common shares — diluted		445,423	•	473,319
		•		•
Cash dividends declared per share	\$	0.11	\$	0.09

## THE TJX COMPANIES, INC. STATEMENTS OF INCOME (UNAUDITED) AMOUNTS IN THOUSANDS EXCEPT PER SHARE AMOUNTS

	Twenty	-Six Weeks Ended
	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Net sales	\$8,985,417	\$8,421,379
Cost of sales, including buying and occupancy costs	6,808,550	6,394,912
Selling, general and administrative expenses	1,565,383	1,458,328
Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs	_	215,922
Interest expense (income), net	4,315	(3,476)
Income before provision for income taxes	607,169	355,693
Provision for income taxes	213,097	134,553
		<u></u>
Net income	\$ 394,072	\$ 221,140
Earnings per share:		
Net income:		
Basic earnings per share:	\$ 0.93	\$ 0.49
Weighted average common shares — basic	423,454	*
weighted average common shares — basic	423,434	430,773
Diluted earnings per share:	\$ 0.88	\$ 0.47
Weighted average common shares — diluted	448,135	476,133
Cash dividends declared per share	\$ 0.22	\$ 0.18
Cash dividends declared per share	\$ 0.22	ψ 0.16

### THE TJX COMPANIES, INC. BALANCE SHEETS IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT SHARE DATA

	July 26, 2008	January 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
ASSETS	(unaudited)		(unaudited)
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 517,493	\$ 732,612	\$ 533,786
Accounts receivable, net	141,826	143,289	147,502
Merchandise inventories	3,104,817	2,737,378	3,050,201
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	308,252	215,550	299,790
Current deferred income taxes, net	93,851	163,465	94,369
Total current assets	4,166,239	3,992,294	4,125,648
Property at cost:			
Land and buildings	278,494	277,988	275,119
Leasehold costs and improvements	1,854,524	1,785,429	1,704,568
Furniture, fixtures and equipment	2,799,123	2,675,009	2,510,107
Total property at cost	4,932,141	4,738,426	4,489,794
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	2,685,525	2,520,973	2,400,714
Net property at cost	2,246,616	2,217,453	2,089,080
Property under capital lease, net of accumulated amortization of \$16,007; \$14,890 and			
\$13,773, respectively	16,565	17,682	18,799
Other assets	183,155	190,981	203,523
Goodwill and tradename, net of amortization	179,980	181,524	182,865
TOTAL ASSETS	\$6,792,555	\$6,599,934	\$6,619,915
LIABILITIES			
Current liabilities:	Φ 2000	Φ 2.000	A 1 020
Obligation under capital lease due within one year	\$ 2,090	\$ 2,008	\$ 1,929
Accounts payable	1,746,079	1,516,754	1,714,717
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	1,236,136	1,213,987	1,155,337
Federal, foreign and state income taxes payable		28,244	
Total current liabilities	2,984,305	2,760,993	2,871,983
Other long-term liabilities	744,032	811,333	754,658
Non-current deferred income taxes, net	98,548	42,903	5,323
Obligation under capital lease, less portion due within one year	19,308	20,374	21,398
Long-term debt, exclusive of current installments	832,788	833,086	812,275
Commitments and contingencies	_	_	_
SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY			
Common stock, authorized 1,200,000,000 shares, par value \$1, issued and outstanding			
419,411,063; 427,949,533 and 444,622,262, respectively	419,411	427,950	444,622
Additional paid-in capital		· —	· —
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss)	(33,483)	(28,685)	(24,983)
Retained earnings	1,727,646	1,731,980	1,734,639
Total shareholders' equity	2,113,574	2,131,245	2,154,278
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	\$6,792,555	\$6,599,934	\$6,619,915

## THE TJX COMPANIES, INC. STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (UNAUDITED) IN THOUSANDS

	Twenty-Six Weeks Ended	
	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Cash flows from operating activities:	2008	2007
Net income	\$ 394,072	\$ 221,140
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:	Ψ 22 .,072	<b>\$ 221,110</b>
Depreciation and amortization	199,795	181,144
Property disposals	5,590	5,695
Asset impairment	16,054	_
Deferred income tax provision (benefit)	59,885	(66,582)
Amortization of stock compensation expense	24,699	30,000
Excess tax benefits from stock compensation expense	(14,035)	(3,654)
Changes in assets and liabilities:	, ,	
Decrease (increase) in accounts receivable	1,279	(29,975)
(Increase) in merchandise inventories	(369,839)	(433,630)
(Increase) in prepaid expenses and other current assets	(102,880)	(122,796)
Increase in accounts payable	230,879	320,370
Increase in accrued expenses and other liabilities	13,290	124,176
Other	9,631	(1,537)
Net cash provided by operating activities	468,420	224,351
	<u> </u>	
Cash flows from investing activities:		
Property additions	(259,005)	(216,997)
Proceeds from repayments on note receivable	398	370
Net cash (used in) investing activities	(258,607)	(216,627)
Cash flows from financing activities:		
Payments on capital lease obligation	(984)	(909)
Cash payments for repurchase of common stock	(448,574)	(332,599)
Proceeds from sale and issuance of common stock	99,685	45,719
Excess tax benefits from stock compensation expense	14,035	3,654
Cash dividends paid	(85,106)	(72,546)
Net cash (used in) financing activities	(420,944)	(356,681)
Effect of exchange rates on cash	(3,988)	26,074
Note (decrease) in each and each assimplents	(215 110)	(222 002)
Net (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	(215,119)	(322,883)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of fiscal year	732,612	856,669
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	¢ 517 402	\$ 533,786
Cash and Cash equivalents at end of period	<u>\$ 517,493</u>	\$ 333,700

# THE TJX COMPANIES, INC. STATEMENT OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY (UNAUDITED) IN THOUSANDS

	Commo	ın Stock	Additional	Accumulated Other		
	Shares	Par Value \$1	Paid-In Capital	Comprehensive Income (Loss)	Retained Earnings	Total
-	Shares	Ψ1	Сарна	meome (E033)	Lamings	Total
Balance, January 26, 2008	427,950	\$427,950	\$ —	\$ (28,685)	\$1,731,980	\$2,131,245
Comprehensive income:						
Net income	_	_	_	_	394,072	394,072
(Loss) due to foreign currency translation adjustments	_	_	_	(972)	_	(972)
(Loss) on net investment hedge contracts	_	_	_	(3,129)	_	(3,129)
Gain on cash flow hedge contract	_	_	_	326	_	326
Recognition of prior service cost	_	_	_	(813)	_	(813)
Amount reclassified to net income	_	_	_	(210)	_	(210)
Total comprehensive income						389,274
Cash dividends declared on common stock	_	_	_	_	(92,849)	(92,849)
Restricted stock awards granted	139	139	(139)	_	` _	` <u> </u>
Amortization of stock compensation expense	_	_	24,699	_	_	24,699
Issuance of common stock upon conversion of convertible debt	2	2	43	_	_	45
Issuance of common stock under stock	5 200	5 200	105 420			110.720
incentive plan and related tax effect	5,300	5,300	105,420	_	(205 557)	110,720
Common stock repurchased Stock options repurchased	(13,980)	(13,980)	(129,037) (986)	_	(305,557)	(448,574) (986)
		<u> </u>	(900)		0.1.727.646	
Balance, July 26, 2008	419,411	\$ 419,411	<u>\$</u>	\$ (33,483)	\$1,727,646	\$ 2,113,574

### THE TJX COMPANIES, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED INTERIM FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

- 1. The results for the first six months are not necessarily indicative of results for the full fiscal year because TJX's business, in common with the businesses of retailers generally, is subject to seasonal influences, with higher levels of sales and income generally realized in the second half of the year.
- 2. The consolidated interim financial statements are unaudited and, in the opinion of management, reflect all normal recurring adjustments, the use of retail statistics, and accruals and deferrals among periods required to match costs properly with the related revenue or activity, considered necessary by TJX for a fair presentation of its financial statements for the periods reported, all in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles consistently applied. The consolidated interim financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements, including the related notes, contained in TJX's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 26, 2008 ("fiscal 2008").
- 3. On August 19, 2008, subsequent to the end of the second quarter, the Company sold its Bob's Stores division to private equity firms, Versa Capital Management and Crystal Capital. TJX will record an after-tax loss in the third quarter of the fiscal year ending January 31, 2009 ('fiscal 2009') of approximately \$15 million, or \$0.03 per share from the sale of Bob's Stores, which will be reported as a loss from discontinued operations. In the third quarter and going forward, TJX's historical results will also be adjusted to reflect the Bob's Stores segment results, after tax, as discontinued operations. Accordingly, the loss on the sale and the operating losses related to Bob's Stores will not impact results from continuing operations. The sale of Bob's Stores is expected to favorably impact cash flows by approximately \$23 million for fiscal 2009, primarily due to anticipated tax benefits, as well as the proceeds from the sale, partially offset by fees and expenses related to the transaction.
  - During the second quarter of fiscal 2009, TJX recorded a \$16 million impairment charge to reduce the carrying value of Bob's Stores long-lived assets to their estimated fair value. The impairment charge was a result of management's assessment of the likely potential outcomes that existed for Bob's Stores as of the balance sheet date. The \$16 million impairment charge was included in selling general and administrative expenses and as a component of the Bob's Stores segment. The after-tax impact of the impairment charge reduced fiscal 2009 second quarter and year-to-date net income by \$10 million, or \$0.02 per share.
- 4. TJX suffered an unauthorized intrusion or intrusions (collectively, the "Computer Intrusion") into portions of its computer system, which was discovered during the fourth quarter of the fiscal year ended January 27, 2007 ("fiscal 2007") and in which TJX believes customer data were stolen.
  - TJX faces potential liabilities and costs as a result of claims, litigation and investigations with respect to the Computer Intrusion. TJX was not able to reasonably estimate the losses it would incur as a result of the Computer Intrusion until the second quarter of fiscal 2008. Prior to establishing a reserve for the estimated losses, TJX expensed costs as incurred. At the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2008 TJX established a pre-tax reserve of \$178.1 million for its reasonable estimate of losses it expected to incur after that date. The reserve plus expenses incurred through July 28, 2007 resulted in a total Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs of \$196 million in the second quarter of fiscal 2008 and \$216 million in the first half of fiscal 2008. All costs incurred and paid after July 28, 2007 relating to the Computer Intrusion were charged against the reserve, which is included in accrued expenses and other liabilities on the balance sheet.

As of July 26, 2008, the reserve balance was \$75.7 million, reflecting amounts paid for settlements, legal and other fees and expenses, as well as a fiscal 2008 fourth quarter reduction to the initial reserve of \$19 million. The reserve reflected TJX's current estimation of remaining probable losses in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles with respect to the Computer Intrusion and includes TJX's current estimation of total potential cash liabilities from pending litigation, proceedings, investigations and other claims, as well as legal and other costs and expenses arising from the Computer Intrusion. In addition, TJX expects to record non-cash costs with respect to the customer class actions settlement, when incurred, which it does not expect to be material to its financial statements. As an estimate, the reserve is subject to uncertainty, and actual costs may vary from current estimates and such variations may be material. TJX may decrease or increase the amount of the reserve to adjust

for developments in the course and resolution of litigation, claims and investigations and related expenses and for other changes.

During the second quarter of fiscal 2009, the reduction to the reserve balance included \$24 million for the consummation of a settlement agreement with MasterCard International, Inc. to resolve potential claims and other disputes among TJX, MasterCard and worldwide MasterCard issuers representing 99.5% of the MasterCard accounts worldwide with respect to which claims relative to the Computer Intrusion were made with MasterCard.

- 5. Total stock-based compensation expense was \$12.5 million for the quarter ended July 26, 2008 and \$15.6 million for the quarter ended July 28, 2007. Total stock-based compensation expense was \$24.7 million for the six months ended July 26, 2008 and \$30.0 million for the six months ended July 28, 2007. These amounts include stock option expense as well as restricted stock amortization. There were options to purchase 1.6 million and 5.4 million shares of common stock exercised during the second quarter and six months ended July 26, 2008, respectively. There were options to purchase 29.3 million shares of common stock outstanding as of July 26, 2008.
- 6. TJX's cash payments for interest and income taxes were as follows:

	Twenty-Six	Weeks Ended
In thousands	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Cash paid for:		
Interest on debt	\$ 14,147	\$ 16,119
Income taxes	\$244,026	\$221,166

7. TJX has a reserve for future obligations of discontinued operations that relates primarily to real estate leases associated with 34 discontinued A.J. Wright stores that were closed in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2007 as well as leases of former TJX businesses. The balance in the reserve and the activity for respective periods are presented below:

	Twenty-S	x Weeks Ended
In thousands	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Balance at beginning of year:	\$ 46,076	\$ 57,677
Additions to the reserve charged to net income:		
Interest accretion	910	910
Cash charges against the reserve:		
Lease related obligations	(3,501)	(5,762)
Termination benefits and all other	<u> </u>	(2,038)
Balance at end of period:	\$ 43,485	\$ 50,787

TJX may also be contingently liable on up to 15 leases of BJ's Wholesale Club, a former TJX business, for which BJ's Wholesale Club is primarily liable. The reserve for discontinued operations does not reflect these leases because TJX believes that the likelihood of any future liability to TJX with respect to these leases is remote due to the current financial condition of BJ's Wholesale Club.

8. TJX's comprehensive income information is presented below:

	Thirteen Weeks Ended	
	July 26,	July 28,
In thousands	2008	2007
Net income	\$200,223	\$ 59,032
Other comprehensive income (loss):	\$ 200,223	\$ 39,032
(Loss) gain due to foreign currency translation adjustments, net of related tax effects	(630)	12,167
	(630)	
(Loss) on net investment hedge contracts, net of related tax effects	(1,753) 582	(7,276
Gain on cash flow hedge contract, net of related tax effects		667
Recognition of prior service cost	(407)	(2.62
Amount reclassified to net income, net of related tax effects	(276)	(263
Total comprehensive income	\$197,739	\$ 64,327
	Twenty-Six V	
In thousands	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
II ulousalius	2008	2007
Net income	\$ 394,072	\$221,140
Other comprehensive income (loss):	\$ 394,072	\$ 221,140
(Loss) gain due to foreign currency translation adjustments, net of related tax effects	(972)	24,405
(Loss) on net investment hedge contracts, net of related tax effects	(3,129)	
		(15,550
Gain on cash flow hedge contract, net of related tax effects	326	771
Recognition of prior service cost	(813)	((20
A		
Amount reclassified to net income, net of related tax effects	(210)	
Amount reclassified to net income, net of related tax effects  Total comprehensive income	(210) <u>\$389,274</u>	\$230,146
		\$230,146
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:	\$389,274  Thirteen W. July 26,	\$ 230,146 eeks Ended July 28,
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data	\$389,274  Thirteen W	\$ 230,146 eeks Ended
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share	\$389,274  Thirteen W July 26, 2008	\$230,146 \$230,146 eeks Ended July 28, 2007
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income	Thirteen W July 26, 2008	\$230,146 \$230,146 Seeks Ended July 28, 2007 \$59,032
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share	\$389,274  Thirteen W July 26, 2008	\$230,146 \$230,146 Seeks Ended July 28, 2007 \$59,032
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income	Thirteen W July 26, 2008	\$230,146 \$230,146 Seeks Ended July 28, 2007 \$59,032 447,984
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share	Thirteen W July 26, 2008 \$200,223 421,289	\$230,146 \$230,146 Seeks Ended July 28, 2007 \$59,032 447,984
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share  Diluted earnings per share	Thirteen W  July 26, 2008  \$ 200,223 421,289  \$ 0.48	\$230,146 \$230,146 Seeks Ended July 28, 2007 \$59,032 447,984 \$0.13
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share  Diluted earnings per share  Net income	Thirteen W  July 26, 2008  \$ 200,223 421,289  \$ 0.48	\$230,146 \$230,146 \$230,146 Seeks Ended July 28, 2007 \$59,032 447,984 \$0.13
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share  Diluted earnings per share  Net income  Add back: Interest expense on zero coupon convertible subordinated notes, net of income taxes	### Thirteen W July 26, 2008  \$ 200,223	\$230,146 \$230,146 Seeks Ended July 28, 2007 \$59,032 447,984 \$0.13 \$59,032 1,175
Total comprehensive income  2. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share  Diluted earnings per share  Net income  Add back: Interest expense on zero coupon convertible subordinated notes, net of income taxes	Thirteen W  July 26, 2008  \$ 200,223 421,289  \$ 0.48	\$230,146 \$230,146 Seeks Ended July 28, 2007 \$59,032 447,984 \$0.13 \$59,032 1,175
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share  Diluted earnings per share  Net income  Add back: Interest expense on zero coupon convertible subordinated notes, net of income taxes  Net income used for diluted EPS calculation  Shares for basic and diluted earnings per share calculations:	Thirteen W  July 26, 2008  \$ 200,223 421,289  \$ 0.48  \$ 200,223 1,202 \$ 201,425	\$230,146  \$230,146  Seeks Ended  July 28, 2007  \$59,032  447,984  \$0.13  \$59,032  1,175  \$60,207
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share  Diluted earnings per share  Net income  Add back: Interest expense on zero coupon convertible subordinated notes, net of income taxes  Net income used for diluted EPS calculation  Shares for basic and diluted earnings per share calculations:  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS	### Thirteen W July 26, 2008  \$ 200,223	\$230,146  \$230,146  Seeks Ended  July 28, 2007  \$59,032  447,984  \$0.13  \$59,032  1,175  \$60,207
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share  Diluted earnings per share  Net income  Add back: Interest expense on zero coupon convertible subordinated notes, net of income taxes  Net income used for diluted EPS calculation  Shares for basic and diluted earnings per share calculations:  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Assumed conversion / exercise/vesting of:	Thirteen W  July 26, 2008  \$ 200,223 421,289  \$ 0.48  \$ 200,223 1,202 \$ 201,425  421,289	\$230,146  \$230,146  Seeks Ended  July 28, 2007  \$59,032  447,984  \$0.13  \$59,032  1,175  \$60,207
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share  Diluted earnings per share  Net income  Add back: Interest expense on zero coupon convertible subordinated notes, net of income taxes  Net income used for diluted EPS calculation  Shares for basic and diluted earnings per share calculations:  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Assumed conversion / exercise/vesting of:  Stock options and awards	Thirteen W  July 26, 2008  \$ 200,223 421,289  \$ 0.48  \$ 200,223 1,202 \$ 201,425  421,289  421,289	\$230,146  \$230,146  Seeks Ended July 28, 2007  \$59,032 447,984  \$0.13  \$59,032 1,175 \$60,207
Total comprehensive income  D. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Net income  Add back: Interest expense on zero coupon convertible subordinated notes, net of income taxes  Net income used for diluted EPS calculation  Shares for basic and diluted earnings per share calculations:  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Assumed conversion / exercise/vesting of:	Thirteen W  July 26, 2008  \$ 200,223 421,289  \$ 0.48  \$ 200,223 1,202 \$ 201,425  421,289	\$230,146  \$230,146  Seeks Ended July 28, 2007  \$59,032 447,984  \$0.13  \$59,032 1,175 \$60,207
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share  Diluted earnings per share  Net income  Add back: Interest expense on zero coupon convertible subordinated notes, net of income taxes  Net income used for diluted EPS calculation  Shares for basic and diluted earnings per share calculations:  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Assumed conversion / exercise/vesting of:  Stock options and awards	\$389,274  Thirteen W July 26, 2008  \$200,223 421,289  \$0.48  \$200,223 1,202 \$201,425  421,289  421,289  7,231 16,903	\$ 230,146  seeks Ended  July 28, 2007  \$ 59,032 447,984  \$ 0.13  \$ 59,032 1,175 \$ 60,207  447,984  8,430 16,905
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share  Diluted earnings per share  Net income  Add back: Interest expense on zero coupon convertible subordinated notes, net of income taxes  Net income used for diluted EPS calculation  Shares for basic and diluted earnings per share calculations:  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Assumed conversion / exercise/vesting of:  Stock options and awards Zero coupon convertible subordinated notes	Thirteen W  July 26, 2008  \$ 200,223 421,289  \$ 0.48  \$ 200,223 1,202 \$ 201,425  421,289  421,289	\$ 230,146   \$230,146   \$230,146   \$230,146   \$30,007   \$59,032   447,984   \$60,207   \$447,984   \$8,430   16,905
Total comprehensive income  9. The computation of TJX's basic and diluted earnings per share (EPS) is as follows:  In thousands, except per share data  Basic earnings per share  Net income  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Basic earnings per share  Diluted earnings per share  Net income  Add back: Interest expense on zero coupon convertible subordinated notes, net of income taxes  Net income used for diluted EPS calculation  Shares for basic and diluted earnings per share calculations:  Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS  Assumed conversion / exercise/vesting of:  Stock options and awards Zero coupon convertible subordinated notes	\$389,274  Thirteen W July 26, 2008  \$200,223 421,289  \$0.48  \$200,223 1,202 \$201,425  421,289  421,289  7,231 16,903	\$ 230,146   \$ 230,146   Seeks Ended   July 28, 2007   \$ 59,032   447,984   \$ 0.13   \$ 59,032   1,175

	Twenty-Six	Weeks Ended
In thousands, except per share data	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Basic earnings per share		
Net income	\$394,072	\$221,140
Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS	423,454	450,775
Basic earnings per share	\$ 0.93	\$ 0.49
Diluted earnings per share		
Net income	\$394,072	\$221,140
Add back: Interest expense on zero coupon convertible subordinated notes, net of income taxes	2,397	2,346
Net income used for diluted EPS calculation	\$396,469	\$223,486
Shares for basic and diluted earnings per share calculations:		
Weighted average common shares outstanding for basic EPS	423,454	450,775
Assumed conversion / exercise/vesting of:		
Stock options and awards	7,778	8,453
Zero coupon convertible subordinated notes	16,903	16,905
Weighted average common shares outstanding for diluted EPS	448,135	476,133
Diluted earnings per share	\$ 0.88	\$ 0.47

Weighted average common shares for diluted earnings per share exclude the incremental effect related to any outstanding stock options, the exercise price of which is in excess of the related fiscal period's average price of TJX's common stock. Such options are excluded because they would have an antidilutive effect. There were no options excluded for the thirteen weeks and twenty-six weeks ended July 26, 2008. There were options to purchase 64,000 shares excluded for the thirteen weeks and twenty-six weeks ended July 28, 2007.

TJX's \$517.5 million aggregate principal amount of zero coupon convertible subordinated notes (which are due in February 2021) are convertible into 16.9 million shares of TJX common stock under certain conditions, including if the closing sale price of TJX common stock reaches specified trigger prices. The convertible notes were convertible during the second quarter of fiscal 2009 and will be convertible during the third quarter of fiscal 2009, because TJX's stock price met the trigger prices during relevant periods. The trigger prices will have to be met during applicable periods for the notes to be convertible in future quarters. There were nominal amounts of notes converted during the second quarter.

- 10. During the quarter ended July 26, 2008, TJX repurchased and retired 7.0 million shares of its common stock at a cost of \$225.0 million. For the six months ended July 26, 2008, TJX repurchased and retired 14.0 million shares of its common stock at a cost of \$450.0 million. TJX reflects stock repurchases in its financial statements on a "settlement" basis. TJX had cash expenditures under its repurchase programs of \$448.6 million for the six months ended July 26, 2008, funded by cash generated from operations. TJX had cash expenditures under its repurchase programs of \$332.6 million for the same period last year. Under the \$1 billion stock repurchase program authorized in January 2007, TJX repurchased 31.8 million shares of common stock at a cost of \$964.1 million as of July 26, 2008. All shares repurchased under the stock repurchase programs have been retired. In February 2008, the Board of Directors approved a new \$1 billion stock repurchase program, which was in addition to the \$1 billion plan authorized in January 2007, under which \$35.9 million remained at July 26, 2008.
- 11. TJX evaluates the performance of its segments based on "segment profit or loss," which TJX defines as pre-tax income before general corporate expense and interest. "Segment profit or loss" as defined by TJX may not be comparable to similarly titled measures used by other entities. In addition, this measure of performance should

not be considered an alternative to net income or cash flows from operating activities as an indicator of TJX's performance or as a measure of liquidity. The Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs is not allocated to the segments. These charges are not directly attributable to any of the segments and are not considered when assessing performance of the segment or allocating resources to the segment.

The Bob's Stores impairment charge is included in the operating results of the Bob's Stores segment for the periods ended July 26, 2008.

Presented below is financial information on TJX's business segments:

	Thirteen W	eeks Ended
In thousands	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
III ulousulus	2000	2007
Net sales:		
Marmaxx	\$2,957,190	\$2,815,636
Winners and HomeSense	538,694	466,158
T.K. Maxx	547,617	484,489
HomeGoods	350,433	327,250
A.J. Wright	160,461	148,526
Bob's Stores	66,897	71,239
	\$4,621,292	\$4,313,298
	<del></del>	
Segment profit (loss):		
Marmaxx	\$ 298,062	\$ 252,023
Winners and HomeSense	60,389	47,590
T.K. Maxx	13,745	16,210
HomeGoods	2,169	8,877
A.J. Wright	(765)	(1,663)
Bob's Stores	(19,816)	(3,476)
	353,784	319,561
General corporate expenses	33,584	33,011
Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs		195,918
Interest expense (income), net	2,641	(1,400)
Income before provision for income taxes	\$ 317,559	\$ 92,032
mediae before provision for mediae taxes	\$ 317,337	\$ 72,032
11		

	Twenty-Six '	Weeks Ended
In thousands	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
III tilousands	2008	2007
Net sales:		
Marmaxx	\$ 5,759,480	\$5,545,131
Winners and HomeSense	1,027,078	860,804
T.K. Maxx	1,042,811	927,108
HomeGoods	713,862	660,406
A.J. Wright	314,719	292,683
Bob's Stores	127,467	135,247
	\$8,985,417	\$8,421,379
Segment profit (loss):		
Marmaxx	\$ 576,561	\$ 524,629
Winners and HomeSense	101,286	74,391
T.K. Maxx	15,208	20,826
HomeGoods	11,063	19,086
A.J. Wright	(1,650)	(4,696)
Bob's Stores	(26,758)	(10,045)
	675,710	624,191
General corporate expenses	64,226	56,052
Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs		215,922
Interest expense (income), net	4,315	(3,476)
Income before provision for income taxes	\$ 607,169	\$ 355,693

12. The following represents TJX's net periodic pension cost and related components:

	(Fun	Pension (Funded Plan) Thirteen Weeks Ended		nsion ded Plan) Veeks Ended
In thousands	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Service cost	\$ 7,797	\$ 9,579	\$ 263	\$ 198
Interest cost	6,888	6,175	730	659
Expected return on plan assets	(8,592)	(8,090)	_	_
Amortization of prior service cost	15	14	31	31
Recognized actuarial losses		_	141	170
Total expense	\$ 6,108	\$ 7,678	\$ 1,165	\$ 1,058

In thousands	Pension (Funded Plan) Twenty-six Weeks Ended July 28, 2008, 2007		Pens (Unfund Twenty-six V July 26, 2008	ed Plan)
Service cost	\$ 15,594	\$ 19,158	\$ 525	\$ 396
Interest cost	13,777	12,351	1,460	1,417
Expected return on plan assets	(17,183)	(16,182)	_	_
Amortization of prior service cost	29	29	62	62
Recognized actuarial losses	_	_	282	340
Special termination benefit	_	_	_	168
Total expense	\$ 12,217	\$ 15,356	\$ 2,329	\$ 2,383

As a result of a voluntary funding contribution of \$25 million made in fiscal 2008 and contributions made in prior years, there was no required funding of the funded pension plan in the first six months quarter of fiscal 2009. TJX does not anticipate any such required funding for the remainder of fiscal 2009.

During the fourth quarter of fiscal 2006, TJX amended its postretirement medical plan to eliminate all plan benefits for all active associates and modified the benefit to retirees then enrolled in the plan. The plan amendment replaced the previous medical benefits with a defined amount (up to \$35.00 per month) that approximates the retirees' cost of enrollment in the Medicare Plan. The reduction in the liability related to this plan amendment is being amortized over the remaining lives of the current participants. The postretirement medical plan generated pre-tax income of approximately \$1.7 million in both the six months ended July 26, 2008 and the six months ended July 28, 2007.

Effective January 1, 2007, TJX elected to change the measurement date used to determine the Net Periodic Benefit Cost for fiscal 2008 from January 1, 2007 to January 27, 2007 as required under SFAS 158. TJX recorded an adjustment to retained earnings in the first quarter of fiscal 2008 pursuant to this change.

- 13. At July 26, 2008, TJX had interest rate swap agreements outstanding with a notional amount of \$100 million. The agreements entitle TJX to receive biannual payments of interest at a fixed rate of 7.45% and pay a floating rate of interest indexed to the six-month LIBOR rate with no exchange of the underlying notional amounts. The interest rate swap agreements converted a portion of TJX's long-term debt from a fixed-rate obligation to a floating-rate obligation. TJX designated the interest rate swaps as a fair value hedge of the related long-term debt. The fair value of the swap agreements outstanding at July 26, 2008 and July 28, 2007, excluding the estimated net interest receivable, was a liability of \$0.4 million and \$3.3 million, respectively. The valuation of the derivative instruments results in an offsetting fair value adjustment to the debt hedged; accordingly, long-term debt was reduced by \$0.4 million and \$3.3 million in the respective periods.
  - Also at July 26, 2008, TJX had an interest rate swap on the principal amount of its C\$235 million three-year note, converting the interest on the note from floating to a fixed rate of interest at approximately 4.136%. The interest rate swap was designated as a cash flow hedge of the underlying debt. The fair value of the contract, excluding the net interest accrual, amounted to a liability of \$1.0 million (C\$1.0 million) as of July 26, 2008 and an asset of \$2.2 million (C\$2.4 million) as of July 28, 2007. The valuation of the swap resulted in an offsetting adjustment to other comprehensive income.
- 14. TJX has a \$500 million revolving credit facility maturing May 5, 2010 and a \$500 million revolving credit facility maturing May 5, 2011. These agreements have no compensating balance requirements and have various covenants including a requirement of a specified ratio of debt to earnings. These agreements serve as back up to TJX's commercial paper program. TJX had no outstanding short-term borrowings at July 26, 2008 and July 28, 2007. The availability under revolving credit facilities was \$1 billion at July 26, 2008 and July 28, 2007.

- 15. TJX accrues for inventory purchase obligations at the time of shipment by the vendor. As a result, merchandise inventories on TJX's balance sheets include an accrual for in-transit inventory of \$368 million at July 26, 2008 and \$372 million at July 28, 2007. A liability for a comparable amount is included in accounts payable for the respective period.
- 16. TJX adopted the provisions of FASB Interpretation 48, "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes" (FIN 48), in the first quarter of fiscal 2008. FIN 48 clarifies the accounting for income taxes by prescribing a minimum threshold for benefit recognition of a tax position for financial statement purposes. FIN 48 also establishes tax accounting rules for measurement, classification, interest and penalties, disclosure and interim period accounting. As a result of the implementation, TJX recognized a charge of approximately \$27.2 million to its retained earnings balance at the beginning of fiscal 2008. In addition, as a result of the adoption, certain amounts that were historically netted within other liabilities were reclassified to other assets. As of the adoption date TJX had \$124.4 million of unrecognized tax benefits, all of which would impact the effective tax rate if recognized. TJX had unrecognized tax benefits of \$131.6 million as of July 26, 2008 and \$131.5 million as of July 28, 2007.

The effective income tax rate was 36.9% for the second quarter this year compared to 35.9% for last year's second quarter. The increase in rate for the second quarter was largely driven by the favorable impact of the Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs on the fiscal 2008 income tax rate. The marginal tax rate for the Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs was higher than the effective income tax rate on TJX's earnings, resulting in a lower effective income tax rate for fiscal 2008. However, the fiscal 2009 second quarter effective tax rate was reduced by 1.6 percentage points as a result of a favorable adjustment to TJX's FIN 48 liability and tax benefits relating to its Puerto Rican subsidiary.

The effective income tax rate for the six months ended July 26, 2008 was 35.1% as compared to 37.8% for last year's comparable period. The six months ended July 26, 2008 included a \$15 million reversal of some uncertain tax positions as a result of federal and state filings and a \$4 million benefit due to revised guidance on the deductibility of performance-based pay for executive officers and tax benefits relating to TJX's Puerto Rican subsidiary. On a combined basis, these tax benefits reduced the fiscal 2009 six-month effective income tax rate by 3.4 percentage points. The majority of these tax benefits were recorded in the first quarter of fiscal 2009. These items were all treated as discrete items in fiscal 2009, and as a result, the entire benefit of the items was included in the income tax provision for the respective quarter of fiscal 2009. The effective income tax rate for last year's six-month period reflected the favorable tax effect of the Computer Intrusion provision described above, but to a lesser extent than last year's second quarter.

TJX is subject to U.S. federal income tax as well as income tax in multiple state, local and foreign jurisdictions. In nearly all jurisdictions, the tax years through fiscal 2001 are no longer subject to examination.

TJX's accounting policy classifies interest and penalties related to income tax matters as part of income tax expense. The accrued amounts for interest and penalties were \$44.3 million as of July 26, 2008 and \$39.6 million as of July 28, 2007.

Based on the outcome of tax examinations, or as a result of the expiration of statute of limitations in specific jurisdictions, it is reasonably possible that unrecognized tax benefits for certain tax positions taken on previously filed tax returns may change materially from those presented on the financial statements. During the next 12 months, it is reasonably possible that tax examinations of prior years' tax returns, which contain positions taken by the Company, may be finalized. As a result, the total net amount of unrecognized tax benefits may decrease, which would reduce the provision for taxes on earnings by a range of \$5.0 million to \$70.0 million.

17. In September 2006, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standard No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements" (SFAS 157). SFAS 157 establishes a common definition for fair value to be applied to U.S. GAAP requiring use of fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value, and expands disclosure about such fair value measurements. SFAS 157 is effective for financial assets and financial liabilities for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007. Issued in February 2008, FSP 157-1 "Application of FASB Statement No. 157 to FASB Statement No. 13 and Other Accounting Pronouncements That Address Fair Value

In thousands

Measurements for Purposes of Lease Classification or Measurement under Statement 13" removed leasing transactions accounted for under FASB Statement No. 13 and related guidance from the scope of SFAS 157. FSP 157-2 "Partial Deferral of the Effective Date of Statement 157," deferred the effective date of SFAS 157 for all nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities except for those that are recognized at fair value on a recurring basis (at least annually) to fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008.

The implementation of SFAS 157 for financial assets and financial liabilities, effective January 27, 2008 for TJX, did not have a material impact on its consolidated financial position and results of operations. TJX is currently assessing the impact of SFAS 157 for nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities on its consolidated financial position and results of operations.

SFAS 157 defines fair value as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date (exit price). SFAS 157 classifies the inputs used to measure fair value into the following hierarchy:

Level 1: Unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2: Unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for similar assets or liabilities, or

unadjusted quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, or

inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability.

Level 3: Unobservable inputs for the asset or liability.

TJX endeavors to utilize the best available information in measuring fair value. Financial assets and liabilities are classified in their entirety based on the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement. TJX has determined that its financial assets and liabilities are generally classified within level 1 or level 2 in the fair value hierarchy. The following table sets forth TJX's financial assets and liabilities that were accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis:

As of July 26, 2008

in thousands	July 26, 2008
Level 1	
Assets:	
Cash equivalents	\$ 73,553
Executive savings plan	52,639
Level 2	
Assets:	
Foreign currency exchange contracts	\$ 44,252
Interest rate swaps	164
Liabilities:	
Foreign currency exchange contracts	\$147,370
Interest rate swaps	1,514

As a result of its international operating and financing activities, TJX is exposed to market risks from changes in interest and foreign currency and exchange rates, which may adversely affect its operating results and financial position. When it deems appropriate, TJX minimizes risks from interest and foreign currency

exchange rate fluctuations through the use of derivative financial instruments. Derivative financial instruments are used to manage risk and are not used for trading or other speculative purposes and TJX does not use leveraged derivative financial instruments. The forward foreign currency exchange contracts and interest rate swaps are valued using broker quotations. Where independent pricing services provide fair values, TJX has obtained an understanding of the methods used in pricing. As such, these derivative instruments are classified within level 2.

In February 2007, the FASB issued SFAS 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities — including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 115" (SFAS 159). SFAS 159 provides companies with an option to report selected financial assets and liabilities at fair value and establishes presentation and disclosure requirements designed to facilitate comparisons between companies that choose different fair value measurement attributes for similar types of assets and liabilities. SFAS 159 is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007, and interim periods within those years and was adopted by TJX in the first quarter of fiscal 2009. Upon adoption, TJX elected to not adjust any financial assets or liabilities not previously recorded at fair value and therefore, the adoption of SFAS 159 did not have an impact on TJX's consolidated balance sheet or statement of operations.

18. In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No.141 (revised 2007) "Business Combinations" (SFAS 141R). SFAS 141R establishes principles and requirements for how the acquirer of a business recognizes and measures in its financial statements the identifiable assets acquired, the liabilities assumed, and any noncontrolling interest in the acquiree. SFAS 141R also provides guidance for recognizing and measuring the goodwill acquired in business combinations and determines what information to disclose to enable users of the financial statements to evaluate the nature and financial effects of the business combination. SFAS 141R is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008 and is to be applied prospectively. TJX will consider the potential impact, if any, of the adoption of SFAS 141R on its future business combinations.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 160, "Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements — an amendment of ARB No. 51" (SFAS 160). SFAS 160 establishes accounting and reporting standards for the noncontrolling interest in a subsidiary and for the deconsolidation of a subsidiary. It clarifies that a noncontrolling interest in a subsidiary is an ownership interest in the consolidated entity that should be reported as equity in the consolidated financial statements. SFAS 160 requires retroactive adoption of the presentation and disclosure requirements for existing minority interests. All other requirements of SFAS 160 shall be applied prospectively. SFAS 160 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008. TJX is currently evaluating the potential impact, if any, of the adoption of SFAS 160 on its consolidated financial statements.

In March 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 161, "Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities" (SFAS 161). SFAS 161 is intended to improve financial reporting about derivative instruments and hedging activities by requiring enhanced disclosures to enable investors to better understand their effects on an entity's financial position, financial performance and cash flows. SFAS 161 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008, and interim periods within those fiscal years. TJX is currently evaluating the potential impact of the adoption of SFAS 161 on its consolidated financial statements.

In May 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 162, "The Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles" (SFAS 162). SFAS 162 is intended to improve financial reporting by identifying a consistent framework, or hierarchy, for selecting accounting principles to be used in preparing financial statements that are presented in conformity with U.S. GAAP for nongovernmental entities. SFAS 162 is effective 60 days following the Securities and Exchange Commission's approval of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board auditing amendments to AU Section 411, "The Meaning of Present Fairly in Conformity with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles."

#### Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

The Thirteen Weeks (second quarter) and Twenty-Six Weeks (six months) Ended July 26, 2008

Compared to

The Thirteen Weeks (second quarter) and Twenty-Six weeks (six months) Ended July 28, 2007

#### **Business Overview**

We are the leading off-price retailer of apparel and home fashions in the United States and worldwide. Our T.J. Maxx, Marshalls and A.J. Wright chains in the United States, our Winners chain in Canada, and our T.K. Maxx chain in Europe sell off-price family apparel and home fashions. Our HomeGoods chain in the United States, our HomeSense chain in Canada, operated by Winners, and our new HomeSense stores in Europe, operated by T.K. Maxx, sell off-price home fashions. Our target customers for all of our off-price chains, except A.J. Wright, include the middle- to upper-middle income shopper, with the same profile as a department or specialty store customer. A.J. Wright is oriented toward the moderate-income customer. Our eight off-price chains are synergistic in their philosophies and operating platforms. Our ninth chain, Bob's Stores (sold subsequent to the end of the second quarter – see below), is a value-oriented, branded apparel chain based in the Northeastern United States that offers casual, family apparel and footwear. Bob's Stores' target customer demographic spans the moderate- to upper-middle income bracket.

Subsequent Event On August 19, 2008, subsequent to the end of the second quarter, we sold our Bob's Stores division to private equity firms, Versa Capital Management and Crystal Capital. We will record an after-tax loss in the third quarter of the fiscal year ending January 31, 2009 ('fiscal 2009') of approximately \$15 million, or \$0.03 per share from the sale of Bob's Stores, which will be reported as a loss from discontinued operations. In the third quarter and going forward, our historical results will also be adjusted to reflect the Bob's Stores segment results, after tax, as discontinued operations. Accordingly, the loss on the sale and the operating losses related to Bob's Stores will not impact results from continuing operations. The sale of Bob's Stores is expected to favorably impact cash flows by approximately \$23 million for fiscal 2009, primarily due to anticipated tax benefits, as well as the proceeds from the sale, partially offset by fees and expenses related to the transaction.

During the second quarter of fiscal 2009, we recorded a \$16 million impairment charge to reduce the carrying value of Bob's Stores long-lived assets to their estimated fair value. The impairment charge was a result of management's assessment of the likely potential outcomes that existed for Bob's Stores as of the balance sheet date. The \$16 million impairment charge was included in selling, general and administrative expenses and as a component of the Bob's Stores segment. The after-tax impact of the impairment charge reduced fiscal 2009 second quarter and year-to-date net income by \$10 million, or \$0.02 per share.

*Other* In January 2007, we announced that we had suffered an unauthorized intrusion or intrusions (collectively, the "Computer Intrusion") into portions of our computer system, which was discovered late in the fourth quarter of the fiscal year ended January 27, 2007 ('fiscal 2007') and in which we believe customer data were stolen. See "Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs" below.

#### **Results of Operations**

Highlights of our financial performance for the second quarter and six months ended July 26, 2008 include the following:

- Net sales increased 7% to \$4.6 billion for the second quarter and 7% to \$9.0 billion for the six-month period over last year's comparable periods. We continued to grow our business, with stores in operation as of July 26, 2008 up 5% and total selling square footage up 4% from a year ago.
- Consolidated same store sales increased 4% for both the second quarter and six-month periods. Same store sales growth was driven by increased customer traffic and strong performance by the majority of our businesses. Same store sales growth was favorably affected by currency exchange rates, which contributed approximately one-half of a percentage point of growth to the second quarter and one percentage point to the six-month period.

- We recorded strong second quarter operating results. Our second quarter pre-tax margin (the ratio of pre-tax income to net sales) was 6.9%, which was negatively impacted by 0.3 percentage points due to the impairment charge relating to Bob's Stores. This compares to 2.1% for the same period last year, which included a reduction of 4.6 percentage points due to the Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs. Year-to-date, our pre-tax margin was 6.8% compared to 4.2% for the same period last year. The impairment charge reduced the current year-to-date pre-tax margin by 0.2 percentage points while the Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs decreased pre-tax margin for the same period last year by 2.6 percentage points.
- Our cost of sales ratios improved in both the second quarter and six month periods, primarily due to improved merchandise margins, partially offset by increased buying and occupancy costs. Selling, general and administrative expense ratios increased by 0.1 percentage points for both the quarter and six month periods, due to the Bob's Stores impairment charge, which more than offset what would otherwise have been an improvement in this ratio
- Net income for the second quarter was \$200.2 million, or \$0.45 per diluted share (which reflected the Bob's Stores after-tax impairment charge of \$10 million, or \$0.02 per share), and compares to net income of \$59.0 million, or \$0.13 per diluted share, in last year's second quarter (which included an after-tax charge of \$118.2 million, or \$0.25 per diluted share, for the Computer Intrusion). Net income for the six months ended July 26, 2008 was \$394.1 million, or \$0.88 per diluted share, and compares to net income of \$221.1 million, or \$0.47 per diluted share, for the same period last year (which included an after-tax charge of \$130.2 million, or \$0.27 per diluted share, for the Computer Intrusion). The impact on fiscal 2009 six-month net income of the fiscal 2009 second quarter Bob's Stores impairment charge was offset by a fiscal 2009 first quarter unanticipated tax benefit of \$0.02 per share.
- During the second quarter of fiscal 2009, we repurchased 7.0 million shares of our common stock at a cost of \$225.0 million, and for the first six months of fiscal 2009, we repurchased 14.0 million shares of our common stock at a cost of \$450.0 million. We expect to repurchase approximately \$900 million of TJX stock during fiscal 2009. Our diluted earnings per share reflect the benefit of our stock repurchase program.
- Consolidated average per store inventories, including inventory on hand at our distribution centers, as of July 26, 2008 were down 2% from the prior year, versus an increase of 2% as of July 28, 2007 from the comparable prior year period.

The following is a discussion of our consolidated operating results, followed by a discussion of our segment operating results. All references to earnings per share are diluted earnings per share unless otherwise indicated.

**Net sales:** Consolidated net sales for the quarter ended July 26, 2008 were \$4.6 billion, up 7% from \$4.3 billion in last year's second quarter. The increase in net sales for this year's second quarter included 4% from same store sales and 3% from new stores. Consolidated net sales for the six months ended July 26, 2008 were \$9.0 billion, up 7% from \$8.4 billion in last year's comparable period. The increase in net sales for the six months ended July 26, 2008 included 4% from same store sales and 3% from new stores.

The same store sales increase for this year's second quarter was favorably impacted by one-half of a percentage point from foreign currency exchange rates and the six month period was favorably impacted by approximately one percentage point from foreign currency exchange rates, as compared to a one percentage point favorable impact in both periods last year.

New stores are a major source of sales growth. Our consolidated store count as of July 26, 2008 increased by 5% from a year ago, and selling square footage as of July 26, 2008 increased by 4%.

Same store sales increases for both the quarter and six months ended July 26, 2008 were driven by strong performance at our international divisions and an increase in customer traffic volume in all of our off-price businesses. In general, apparel sales outperformed home fashions, specifically strong sales in shoes, accessories and dresses. Geographically, sales in Canada and the United Kingdom were above the consolidated average. In the United States, sales in most regions were at or slightly above the consolidated average. Sales in the West Coast and Florida trailed the consolidated average.

We define same store sales to be sales of those stores that have been in operation for all or a portion of two consecutive fiscal years, or in other words, stores that are starting their third fiscal year of operation. We classify a store as a new store until it meets the same store criteria. We determine which stores are included in the same store sales calculation at the beginning of a fiscal year and the classification remains constant throughout that year, unless a store is closed. We calculate same store sales results by comparing the current and prior year weekly periods that are most closely aligned. Relocated stores and stores that are increased in size are generally classified in the same way as the original store, and we believe that the impact of these stores on the consolidated same store percentage is immaterial. Consolidated and divisional same store sales are calculated in U.S. dollars. We also show divisional same store sales in local currency for our foreign divisions because this removes the effect of changes in currency exchange rates, and we believe it is a more accurate measure of the divisional operating performance.

The following table sets forth our consolidated operating results expressed as a percentage of net sales:

	Percentage of Net Sales Thirteen Weeks Ended		Percentage o Twenty-Six W	f Net Sales /eeks Ended
	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Net sales	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Cost of sales, including buying and occupancy costs	75.6	76.0	75.8	75.9
Selling, general and administrative expenses	17.5	17.4	17.4	17.3
Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs	0.0	4.5	0.0	2.6
Interest expense (income), net	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0
Income before provision for income taxes*	6.9%	2.1%	6.8%	4.2%

<sup>\*</sup> Due to rounding, the individual items may not foot to Income before provision for income taxes

Cost of sales, including buying and occupancy costs: Cost of sales, including buying and occupancy costs, as a percentage of net sales, decreased 0.4 percentage points for the quarter ended July 26, 2008 as compared to the same period last year. Increases in this expense ratio due to increases in occupancy costs and the expansion and start up costs for our new European businesses, which collectively increased the second quarter expense ratio by approximately 0.3 percentage points, were more than offset by a 0.8 percentage point improvement in our consolidated merchandise margin.

For the first six months of fiscal 2009, cost of sales, including buying and occupancy costs, as a percentage of net sales, decreased by 0.1 percentage point, as compared to the same period last year. Similar to the second quarter, increases in the six-month expense ratio of 0.4 percentage points due to occupancy costs and our new European businesses were more than offset by a 0.6 percentage point improvement in the six-month consolidated merchandise margin.

The improvement in merchandise margin in both the fiscal 2009 second quarter and six-month periods was driven primarily by reduced markdowns and was achieved despite the negative impact of higher fuel costs.

Selling, general and administrative expenses: Selling, general and administrative expenses, as a percentage of net sales, increased 0.1 percentage point for both the second quarter and six months ended July 26, 2008 as compared to the same periods last year. The increase in this ratio is primarily due to the Bob's Stores impairment charge recorded in the second quarter of fiscal 2009. This impairment charge related to certain long-lived assets and intangible assets of Bob's Stores and represented the excess of recorded carrying values over the estimated fair value of these assets. This charge was recorded in accordance with SFAS No. 144, "Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets," under which we review our long-lived assets across all business units and major asset classifications periodically to determine potential impairment. The impairment charge, which reduced this expense ratio by 0.3 percentage points in the second quarter and 0.2 percentage points for the six month period, offset improvements in the selling, general and administrative expense ratio due to savings from expense control.

**Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs**: We face potential liabilities and costs as a result of claims, litigation and investigations with respect to the Computer Intrusion. We were not able to reasonably estimate the losses we would incur as a result of the Computer Intrusion until the second quarter of fiscal 2008. Prior to establishing

a reserve for the estimated losses, we expensed costs as incurred. At the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2008, we established a pre-tax reserve of \$178.1 million for our reasonable estimate of losses we expected to incur after that date. The reserve plus expenses incurred through July 28, 2007 resulted in a total Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs of \$196 million in last year's second quarter and \$216 million in last year's six-month period. We have charged all costs we incurred after July 28, 2007 relating to the Computer Intrusion against this reserve, which is included in accrued expenses and other liabilities on our balance sheet.

As of July 26, 2008, our reserve balance was \$75.7 million, reflecting the amount remaining after settlements, legal and other fees and expenses incurred, as well as a fiscal 2008 fourth quarter reduction to the initial reserve of \$19 million. Our reserve reflects our current estimation of remaining probable losses in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles with respect to the Computer Intrusion and includes our current estimation of total potential cash liabilities from pending litigation, proceedings, investigations and other claims, as well as legal and other costs and expenses arising from the Computer Intrusion. In addition, we expect to record non-cash costs with respect to the customer class action settlement, when incurred, which we do not expect to be material to our financial statements. As an estimate, our reserve is subject to uncertainty, and our actual costs may vary from our current estimate and such variations may be material. We may decrease or increase the amount of our reserve to adjust for developments in the course and resolution of litigation, claims and investigations and related expenses and for other changes.

During the second quarter of fiscal 2009, the reduction to the reserve balance included \$24 million for the consummation of a settlement agreement with MasterCard International, Inc. to resolve potential claims and other disputes among us, MasterCard and worldwide MasterCard issuers representing 99.5% of the MasterCard accounts worldwide with respect to which claims relative to the Computer Intrusion were made with MasterCard.

**Interest expense (income), net:** Interest expense (income), net amounted to expense of \$2.6 million for the second quarter of fiscal 2009 compared to income of \$1.4 million for the same period last year. Interest expense (income), net, amounted to expense of \$4.3 million for the six months ended July 26, 2008 compared to income of \$3.5 million for the same period last year. These changes were the result of interest income totaling \$6.5 million in the second quarter this year versus \$11.0 million for the same period last year and \$14.2 million for the six-month period this year versus \$23.1 million for the same period last year. The additional interest income last year was due to higher cash balances available for investment, as a result of the temporary suspension of our stock buyback program for most of the fiscal 2008 first quarter as well as higher interest rates.

**Income taxes:** The effective income tax rate was 36.9% for the second quarter this year compared to 35.9% for last year's second quarter. The increase in rate for the second quarter was largely driven by the prior year favorable impact of the Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs on the fiscal 2008 income tax rate. The marginal tax rate for the Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs was higher than the effective income tax rate on our earnings, resulting in a lower effective income tax rate for fiscal 2008. However, the fiscal 2009 second quarter effective tax rate was reduced by 1.6 percentage points as a result of a favorable adjustment to our FIN 48 liability and tax benefits relating to our Puerto Rican subsidiary.

The effective income tax rate for the six months ended July 26, 2008 was 35.1% as compared to 37.8% for last year's comparable period. The six months ended July 26, 2008 included a \$15 million reversal of some uncertain tax positions as a result of federal and state filings and a \$4 million benefit due to revised guidance on the deductibility of performance-based pay for executive officers and tax benefits relating to TJX's Puerto Rican subsidiary. On a combined basis, these tax benefits reduced the fiscal 2009 six-month effective income tax rate by 3.4 percentage points. The majority of these tax benefits were recorded in the first quarter of fiscal 2009. These items were all treated as discrete items in fiscal 2009, and, as a result, the entire benefit of the items was included in the income tax provision for the respective quarter of fiscal 2009. The effective income tax rate for last year's six-month period reflects the favorable tax effect of the Computer Intrusion provision described above, but to a lesser extent than last year's second quarter.

**Net income:** Net income for this year's second quarter was \$200.2 million, or \$0.45 per diluted share, versus \$59.0 million, or \$0.13 per diluted share, in last year's second quarter. Net income for the six months ended July 26, 2008 was \$394.1 million, or \$0.88 per diluted share, versus \$221.1 million, or \$0.47 per diluted share, in the same period last year. The Bob's Stores impairment charge adversely affected fiscal 2009 second quarter net income by \$10 million, or

\$0.02 per share. This second quarter impairment charge also reduced six-month net income by \$0.02 per share, which was offset by a first quarter tax benefit of \$0.02 per share. The charge relating to the Computer Intrusion adversely affected last year's second quarter net income by \$118 million, or \$0.25 per share and last year's six-month period by \$130 million, or \$0.27 per share. Changes in currency exchange rates did not have a significant impact on fiscal 2009 second quarter and year-to-date earnings.

Segment information: The following is a discussion of the operating results of our business segments. We consider each of our operating divisions to be a segment. We evaluate the performance of our segments based on "segment profit or loss," which we define as pre-tax income before general corporate expense, Provision for Computer Intrusion related costs and interest. "Segment profit or loss" as we define the term may not be comparable to similarly titled measures used by other entities. In addition, this measure of performance should not be considered an alternative to net income or cash flows from operating activities as an indicator of our performance or as a measure of liquidity. Presented below is selected financial information related to our business segments (U.S. dollars in millions):

#### Marmaxx

	Thirteen We	eeks Ended	Twenty-Six Weeks Ended	
Dollars in millions	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Net sales	\$2,957.2	\$2,815.6	\$5,759.5	\$5,545.1
Segment profit	\$ 298.1	\$ 252.0	\$ 576.6	\$ 524.6
Segment profit as a percentage of net sales	10.1%	9.0%	10.0%	9.5%
Percent increase in same store sales	3%	3%	2%	1%
Stores in operation at end of period			1,646	1,594
Selling square footage at end of period (in thousands)			40,308	39,078

Net sales for Marmaxx increased 5% for the second quarter of fiscal 2009 as compared to the same period last year and increased 4% for the six months ended July 26, 2008 as compared to the same period last year. Same store sales for Marmaxx increased 3% for the second quarter and 2% for the six-month period. We executed our off-price fundamentals well during the second quarter, and as a result of our liquid inventory position, we invested inventory dollars in fashion trends with high customer demand.

Sales at Marmaxx for both the second quarter and six-month periods reflected increased customer traffic and same store sales increases in footwear and accessories, as well as children's apparel. During the six months ended July 26, 2008, we added 134 expanded footwear departments to Marshalls stores, and intend to add expanded footwear departments in a total of approximately 200 stores in fiscal 2009. Although home categories at Marmaxx underperformed in the second quarter and the first half of fiscal 2009, their trend improved over the comparable periods last year as initiatives taken by management to reduce inventory levels and increase inventory turn of the home categories are starting to take effect. Geographically, same store sales in the Northeast and Mid-Atlantic regions were above the chain average, while same store sales in the West Coast and Florida were below the chain average for both the second quarter and first half of fiscal 2009.

Segment profit for the second quarter ended July 26, 2008 grew to \$298.1 million, an 18% increase compared to last year's second quarter. Segment profit as a percentage of net sales ("segment profit margin" or "segment margin") increased to 10.1% from 9.0% last year. Segment profit for the six months ended July 26, 2008 increased 10% to \$576.6 million, compared to the same period last year. Segment profit margin was 10.0% for the six-month period in fiscal 2009 versus 9.5% last year. The increase in segment margin for both periods was driven by improved merchandise margins, which were up 0.7 percentage points for the quarter and 0.4 percentage points for the six months ended July 26, 2008. The merchandise margin improvement was achieved despite higher fuel costs and was largely driven by reduced markdowns. The improvement in segment margin for this year's second quarter and six-month period also reflected strong expense controls, especially in store operating costs and administrative expenses. These gains were partially offset by an increase in occupancy and other buying costs as a percentage of net sales.

As of July 26, 2008, Marmaxx's average per store inventories, including inventory on hand at its distribution centers, were down 2% as compared to inventory levels at the same time last year. This compares to average per store inventories at July 28, 2007 that were essentially flat to those of the prior year period.

#### Winners and HomeSense

	Thirteen V	Weeks Ended	Twenty-Six W	eeks Ended
U.S. Dollars in millions	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Net sales	\$ 538.7	\$ 466.2	\$ 1,027.1	\$ 860.8
Segment profit	\$ 60.4	\$ 47.6	\$ 101.3	\$ 74.4
Segment profit as a percentage of net sales	11.2%	10.2%	9.9%	8.6%
Percent increase in same store sales:				
U.S. currency	12%	12%	16%	7%
Local currency	6%	7%	5%	5%
Stores in operation at end of period				
Winners			196	185
HomeSense			73	70
Total Winners and HomeSense			269	255
Selling square footage at end of period (in thousands)				
Winners			4,502	4,254
HomeSense			1,398	1,337
Total Winners and HomeSense			5,900	5,591

Net sales for Winners and HomeSense increased 16% for the second quarter ended July 26, 2008 over last year's second quarter and increased 19% for the six-month period over the same period last year. Currency exchange accounted for approximately one-half of the sales increase in both the quarter and year-to-date periods. In local currency, which we feel better reflects our operating performance, same store sales increased 6% for the fiscal 2009 second quarter compared to an increase of 7% for the second quarter last year, and increased 5% for the six-month period this year compared to a 5% same store sales increase for the same period last year. Same store sales for the periods ended July 26, 2008 were positively impacted by sales of outerwear, home, footwear, jewelry and accessories. HomeSense continued to perform well, favorably impacting same store sales in fiscal 2009.

Segment profit for the current year's second quarter increased 27% to \$60.4 million, and segment margin increased from 10.2% last year to 11.2%. Currency exchange rates accounted for approximately one-third of the growth in segment profit in this year's second quarter. Segment profit for the six months ended July 26, 2008 increased 36% to \$101.3 million, and segment margin increased 1.3 percentage points to 9.9%. Currency exchange rates accounted for approximately 20% of the growth in the six-month segment profit. The increase in segment profit margins was primarily driven by strong merchandise margins. Merchandise margins were positively impacted by increased markon and lower markdowns. The improvement in merchandise margins was partially offset by an increase in distribution costs as a percentage of net sales.

#### T.K. Maxx

	Thirteen We	eks Ended	Twenty-Six Weeks Ended	
U.S. Dollars in millions	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Net sales	\$547.6	\$484.5	\$1,042.8	\$927.1
Segment profit	\$ 13.7	\$ 16.2	\$ 15.2	\$ 20.8
Segment profit as a percentage of net sales	2.5%	3.3%	1.5%	2.2%
Percent increase in same store sales				
U.S. currency	4%	15%	5%	18%
Local currency	5%	7%	5%	8%
Stores in operation at end of period*			237	212
Selling square footage at end of period (in thousands)*			5,356	4,724

<sup>\*</sup> Includes six HomeSense stores as of July 26, 2008 with a selling square footage of 88 (in thousands)

T.K. Maxx's net sales for the second quarter ended July 26, 2008 increased 13% compared to the same period last year and fiscal 2009 six-month net sales increased 12% over the same period last year. Currency exchange rates negatively impacted sales by approximately \$7 million for the second quarter of fiscal 2009 and approximately \$3 million for the six-month period in the current year. In local currency, T.K. Maxx's same store sales increased 5% for the second quarter this year compared to a same store sales increase of 7% for last year's second quarter. For the first six months of fiscal 2009 in local currency, same store sales increased 5% this year versus 8% last year. Same store sales for footwear and accessories and most women's apparel categories performed above the chain average, while home fashions were below the chain average.

Segment profit for the current year's second quarter decreased 15% to \$13.7 million, and segment margin decreased 0.8 percentage points compared to last year's second quarter. Segment profit for the fiscal 2009 six-month period decreased 27% to \$15.2 million, while segment margin for that period decreased to 1.5% compared to the same period last year. Currency exchange rates had no significant impact on segment profit in either the second quarter or the six-month period. The decreases in T.K. Maxx's segment margins for both the quarter and six months this year were due to our expansion of T.K. Maxx into Germany and HomeSense into the U.K. These operations reduced segment margin by 1.4 percentage points in the fiscal 2009 second quarter and by 1.3 percentage points in the fiscal 2009 six-month period, offsetting what would otherwise have been increases in segment margin, primarily due to improved merchandise margins at T.K. Maxx stores in the U.K. and Ireland.

As of July 26, 2008 T.K. Maxx operated eight T.K. Maxx stores in Germany and six HomeSense stores in the U.K. We plan to open two more T.K. Maxx stores in Germany by the end of fiscal 2009, which are expected to continue to adversely affect the segment profit in fiscal 2009 and the comparisons to prior periods.

#### **HomeGoods**

Dollars in millions	Thirteen We	Thirteen Weeks Ended		Weeks Ended
	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Net sales	\$350.4	\$327.3	\$713.9	\$660.4
Segment profit	\$ 2.2	\$ 8.9	\$ 11.1	\$ 19.1
Segment profit as a percentage of net sales	0.6%	2.7%	1.5%	2.9%
Percent (decrease) increase in same store sales:	(1)%	5%	1%	4%
Stores in operation at end of period			297	273
Selling square footage at end of period (in thousands)			5,691	5,249

HomeGoods' net sales for the second quarter of fiscal 2009 increased 7% compared to the same period last year, and for the first six months of fiscal 2009, net sales increased 8% over the same period last year. Same store sales decreased 1% for the second quarter of fiscal 2009, versus an increase of 5% for the same period last year. Segment margin for the quarter and six-month periods was down from the same periods last year. Although HomeGoods

experienced an increase in customer traffic, we had some merchandise mix issues (primarily too large a percentage of high-ticket items), especially in regions that have been hit hard by the weak housing market. This resulted in our being aggressive with markdowns in July 2008 in order to improve our inventory position as we entered the third quarter. Merchandise margins declined in both periods primarily due to these increased markdowns as well as higher fuel costs, which affect HomeGoods to a greater extent than our other divisions because of the higher freight costs for shipping home products. We have initiatives in place designed to mitigate the increase in fuel costs, which we expect to begin to benefit HomeGoods in the second half of the current year. In addition, HomeGoods experienced deleverage on operating costs as a result of the weak same store sales performance.

#### A.J. Wright

	Thirteen We	eks Ended	Twenty-Six Weeks Ended	
Dollars in millions	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Net sales	\$160.5	\$148.5	\$314.7	\$292.7
Segment (loss)	\$ (0.8)	\$ (1.7)	\$ (1.7)	\$ (4.7)
Segment (loss) as a percentage of net sales	(0.5)%	(1.1)%	(0.5)%	(1.6)%
Percent increase in same store sales	6%	6%	6%	4%
Stores in operation at end of period			132	128
Selling square footage at end of period (in thousands)			2,631	2,561

A.J. Wright's net sales increased 8% for both the second quarter and six-month periods ending July 26, 2008 as compared to the same periods last year. A.J. Wright's fiscal 2009 operating loss decreased from the prior year for both the second quarter and six-month periods, primarily due to improved merchandise margin and a reduction in occupancy costs as a percentage of net sales and the impact of cost containment initiatives. A.J. Wright continues to improve its merchandising and advertising effectiveness.

#### **Bob's Stores**

	Thirteen We	Thirteen Weeks Ended		Veeks Ended
Dollars in millions	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007	July 26, 2008	July 28, 2007
Net sales	\$ 66.9	\$71.2	\$127.5	\$135.2
Segment (loss)	\$(19.8)	\$ (3.5)	\$ (26.8)	\$(10.0)
Segment (loss) as a percentage of net sales	(29.6)%	(4.9)%	(21.0)%	(7.4)%
Percent (decrease) increase in same store sales:	(5)%	10%	(4)%	5%
Stores in operation at end of period			34	34
Selling square footage at end of period (in thousands)			1,242	1,242

Bob's Stores net sales decreased 6% for the both the second quarter and six months ended July 26, 2008 as compared to the same periods last year. Same store sales decreased 5% for the fiscal 2009 second quarter and decreased 4% for the six-month period as compared to the same periods last year. At July 26, 2008, we evaluated Bob's Stores long-lived assets and intangible assets and recorded a pre-tax impairment charge of \$16 million. Bob's Stores segment loss for both periods in fiscal 2009 reflected this impairment charge. Our assessment of the likely potential outcomes for Bob's Stores as of the balance sheet date led us to take the impairment charge.

On August 19, 2008, we announced the sale of our Bob's Stores division to private equity firms, Versa Capital Management and Crystal Capital. As discussed in Note 3 to the financial statements and in the Business Overview, the loss on the sale will be reported as discontinued operations in the third quarter of fiscal 2009. In addition, all historical results for Bob's Stores presented in our future filings will be reclassified to discontinued operations.

#### General corporate expense

	Thirteen Weeks Ended		Twenty-Six Weeks Ended	
	July 26,	July 28,	July 26,	July 28,
In millions	2008	2007	2008	2007
General corporate expense	\$33.6	\$33.0	\$64.2	\$56.1

General corporate expense for segment reporting purposes refers to those costs not specifically related to the operations of our business segments and is included in selling, general and administrative expenses. The general corporate expense for the second quarter compared to last year's second quarter was flat. The increase in general corporate expense for the first six months this year reflected an increase in professional fees and corporate support costs, some of which was due to timing issues. We expect full year general corporate expense to be comparable to prior year levels.

#### **Analysis of Financial Condition**

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$468 million for the six months ended July 26, 2008, an increase of \$244 million over the \$224 million provided for the six months ended July 28, 2007. Net income, after adjusting for the non-cash impact of depreciation and the Bob's Stores impairment charge of \$16 million this fiscal year, provided cash of \$610 million in fiscal 2009, compared to \$402 million last year. The change in deferred income taxes favorably impacted cash flows this year by \$60 million, while last year deferred income taxes reduced cash flows by \$67 million. Last year's deferred taxes reflected the non-cash tax benefit of \$71 million relating to the establishment of the Computer Intrusion reserve. The favorable impact on deferred income taxes this year reflected the tax treatment of payments against the Computer Intrusion reserve and the exercise of stock options. Also favorably impacting this year's cash flow from operations as compared to the prior year was a reduction in prepaid expenses due to last year's pre-funding of medical costs of approximately \$37 million. Partially offsetting the favorable changes in cash flows was the change in merchandise inventory, net of the related change in accounts payable, which resulted in a use of cash of \$139 million in fiscal 2009, compared to \$113 million last year, as well as the unfavorable change in accrued expenses and other liabilities. Last year, the increase in accrued expenses reflected \$178.1 million for the pre-tax reserve established for the Computer Intrusion, which favorably impacted cash flows. This fiscal year, the increase in accrued expenses reflected the favorable cash impact of \$115.2 million for checks outstanding (book overdrafts on zero balance cash accounts) offset by approximately \$40 million of expenditures against the Computer Intrusion reserve.

Investing activities relate primarily to property additions for new stores, store improvements and renovations and investment in our distribution network. Cash outlays for property additions amounted to \$259 million in the six months ended July 26, 2008, compared to \$217 million in the same period last year. We anticipate that capital spending for fiscal 2009 will be approximately \$575 million.

Cash flows from financing activities consist primarily of our share repurchase program. During the six months ended July 26, 2008, we repurchased and retired 14.0 million shares of our common stock at a cost of \$450.0 million. We record the repurchase of our stock on a cash basis, and the amounts reflected in the financial statements may vary from the above due to the timing of the settlement of our repurchases. In last year's first quarter, our share repurchase activity had been temporarily suspended due to the discovery of the Computer Intrusion. We resumed our share repurchase activity at the end of last year's first quarter, spending \$332.6 million on the repurchase of our common stock in the six months ended July 28, 2007. Under the \$1 billion stock repurchase program authorized in January 2007, we repurchased 31.8 million shares of our common stock at a cost of \$964.1 million as of July 26, 2008. In February 2008, our Board of Directors approved a new \$1 billion stock repurchase program which was in addition to our existing \$1 billion plan authorized in January 2007, under which \$35.9 million remained at July 26, 2008.

The \$517.5 million aggregate principal amount of our zero coupon convertible subordinated notes (which are due in February 2021) are convertible into 16.9 million shares of common stock under certain conditions, including if the closing sale price of our common stock reaches specified trigger prices. The convertible notes were convertible

during the second quarter of fiscal 2009 and will be convertible in the third quarter of fiscal 2009 because our stock price met the trigger prices during the applicable periods. The trigger prices will have to be met during applicable periods for the notes to remain convertible in future periods. There were a nominal amount of notes converted during the second quarter.

We traditionally have funded our seasonal merchandise requirements through cash generated from operations, short-term bank borrowings and the issuance of short-term commercial paper. We have a \$500 million revolving credit facility maturing May 5, 2010 and a \$500 million revolving credit facility maturing May 5, 2011. These agreements have no compensating balance requirements and have various covenants including a requirement of a specified ratio of debt to earnings. These agreements serve as backup to our commercial paper program. We had no outstanding short-term borrowings at July 26, 2008 and July 28, 2007. The availability under revolving credit facilities was \$1 billion at July 26, 2008 and July 28, 2007. We believe internally generated funds and our revolving credit facilities are more than adequate to meet our operating needs.

#### **Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements**

See Note 18 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements included in this quarterly report for recently issued accounting standards, including the expected dates of adoption and estimated effects on our consolidated financial statements.

#### **Forward-looking Statements**

Various statements made in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are forward-looking and involve a number of risks and uncertainties. All statements that address activities, events or developments that we intend, expect or believe may occur in the future are forward-looking statements. The following are some of the factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from the forward-looking statements: matters relating to the Computer Intrusion including potential losses that could exceed our reserve, potential effects on our reputation and sales, compliance with orders and other consequences to the value of our Company and related value of our stock; our ability to successfully expand our store base and increase same store sales; risks of expansion and costs of contraction; risks inherent in foreign operations; our ability to successfully implement our opportunistic buying strategies and to manage our inventories effectively; successful advertising and promotion; consumer confidence, demand, spending habits and buying preferences; effects of unseasonable weather; competitive factors; availability of store and distribution center locations on suitable terms; our ability to recruit and retain associates; factors affecting expenses; success of our acquisition and divestiture activities; our ability to successfully implement technologies and systems and protect data; our ability to continue to generate adequate cash flows; our ability to execute our share repurchase program; availability and cost of financing; general economic conditions, including fluctuations in the price of oil; potential disruptions due to wars, natural disasters and other events beyond our control; changes in currency and exchange rates; issues with merchandise quality and safety; import risks; adverse outcomes for any significant litigation; compliance with and changes in laws and regulations and accounting rules and principles; adequacy of reserves; closing adjustments; failure to meet market expectations; and other factors that may b

#### Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

We do not enter into derivatives for speculative or trading purposes.

#### Foreign Currency Exchange Rate Risk

We are exposed to foreign currency exchange rate risk on our investment in our Canadian (Winners and HomeSense) and European (T.K. Maxx and HomeSense) operations. As more fully described in Notes A and E to the consolidated financial statements, on pages F-7 through F-10 and F-13 through F-15 of the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 26, 2008, we hedge a significant portion of our net investment in foreign operations, intercompany transactions with these operations, and certain merchandise purchase commitments incurred by these operations, with derivative financial instruments. We enter into derivative contracts only when there is an underlying economic exposure. We utilize currency forward and swap contracts, designed to offset the gains or losses in the underlying exposures. Most of these gains and losses are recorded directly in shareholders' equity. The contracts are executed with banks we believe are creditworthy and are denominated in currencies of major industrial countries. We have performed a sensitivity analysis assuming a hypothetical 10% adverse movement in foreign currency exchange rates applied to the hedging contracts and the underlying exposures described above. As of July 26, 2008, the analysis indicated that such an adverse movement would not have a material effect on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

#### Interest Rate Risk

Our cash equivalents and short-term investments and certain lines of credit bear variable interest rates. Changes in interest rates affect interest earned and paid by us. In addition, changes in the gross amount of our borrowings and future changes in interest rates will affect our future interest expense. We occasionally enter into financial instruments to manage our cost of borrowing; however, we believe that the use of primarily fixed rate debt minimizes our exposure to market conditions. We have performed a sensitivity analysis assuming a hypothetical 10% adverse movement in interest rates applied to the maximum variable rate debt outstanding. As of July 26, 2008, the analysis indicated that such an adverse movement would not have a material effect on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

#### Market Risk

The assets of our qualified pension plan, a large portion of which is invested in equity securities, are subject to the risks and uncertainties of the public stock market. We allocate the pension assets in a manner that attempts to minimize and control our exposure to these market uncertainties. Investments, in general, are exposed to various risks, such as interest rate, credit, and overall market volatility. As such it is reasonably possible that changes in the values of investments will occur in the near term and such changes could have a material affect on the amounts reported.

#### **Item 4. Controls and Procedures**

We have carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of July 26, 2008 pursuant to Rules 13a-15(b) and 15d-15(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Act"). Based upon that evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures are effective in ensuring that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Act is (i) recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms; and (ii) accumulated and communicated to our management, including our principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures. There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Act) during the fiscal quarter ended July 26, 2008 identified in connection with

the evaluation by our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II — OTHER INFORMATION

#### Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

On July 29, 2008, the United States Federal Trade Commission by order served on the Company on August 7, 2008 approved the settlement agreement with the Company executed in March 2008, FTC Docket No. C-4227 and File No. 072-3055. The Company agreed to establish, implement and maintain a comprehensive information security program with respect to consumer personal information, which the Company had already begun implementing in early 2008. The Company agreed to obtain an independent assessment of its information security program every two years for the next 20 years. TJX cooperated fully in the FTC investigation, did not admit any wrongdoing in the settlement and will not pay any fine or damages.

The named plaintiffs stipulated to the dismissal of their individual claims in the putative class actions consolidated in the United States District Court for the District of Kansas, *In re: The TJX Companies, Inc. Fair and Accurate Credit Transactions Act (FACTA) Litigation*, MDL Docket No. 1853, putatively on behalf of persons in the United States to whom TJX provided payment card receipts in alleged violation of FACTA, some following class discovery by the Company and some based on a settlement with them following an applicable change in FACTA. The actions were dismissed prior to any ruling on class certification.

#### Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

Information on Share Repurchases

The number of shares of common stock repurchased by TJX during the second quarter of fiscal 2009 and the average price paid per share are as follows:

	Number of Shares Repurchased	Average Price Paid Per Share(1)	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of a Publicly Announced Plan or Program(2)	Maximum Number (or Approximate Dollar Value) of Shares that May Yet be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs
April 27, 2008 through May 24, 2008	2,199,157	\$31.83	2,199,157	\$190,919,727
May 25, 2008 through June 28, 2008	2,639,373	\$32.20	2,639,373	\$105,919,769
June 29, 2008 through July 26, 2008	2,138,179	\$32.74	2,138,179	\$ 35,919,770
Total:	6,976,709		6,976,709	

<sup>(1)</sup> Average price paid per share includes commissions and is rounded to the nearest two decimal places.

<sup>(2)</sup> The \$225 million of repurchases made during the second quarter of fiscal 2009 was made under a \$1 billion stock repurchase program authorized in January 2007. In February 2008, our Board of Directors authorized an additional multi-year stock repurchase plan of \$1 billion, which is in addition to the January 2007 plan, under which \$36 million remained as of July 26, 2008.

#### Item 4 <u>Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders</u>

We held our Annual Meeting of Stockholders on June 3, 2008. The following actions were taken at the Annual Meeting:

Election of Directors	For	Withheld
Jose B. Alvarez	379,604,691	5,486,442
Alan M. Bennett	379,555,642	5,535,491
David A. Brandon	239,206,225	145,884,908
Bernard Cammarata	356,028,475	29,062,658
David T. Ching	363,704,085	21,387,048
Michael F. Hines	363,766,968	21,324,165
Amy B. Lane	363,765,615	21,325,518
Carol Meyrowitz	356,327,855	28,763,278
John F. O'Brien	355,785,524	29,305,609
Robert F. Shapiro	355,446,799	29,644,334
Willow B. Shire	339,733,608	45,357,525
Fletcher H. Wiley	355,695,264	29,395,869
Proposal 2		
•		
Ratification of appointment of independent registered public accounting firm:		
For		373,122,215
Against		8,550,026
Abstain		3,418,892
Shareholder Proposal 3		
<del></del>		
Proposal presented by certain shareholders regarding election of Directors by majority vote:		
For		180,718,428
Against		175,392,553
Abstain		3,645,589
Broker non-votes		25,334,563
Shareholder Proposal 4		
Proposal presented by certain shareholders regarding implementation of the MacBride Principals:		
For		30,304,478
Against		251,033,599
Abstain		78,418,493
Broker non-votes		25,334,563
29		

#### Item 6. Exhibits

- The Employment Agreement between the TJX Companies, Inc. and Donald G. Campbell, dated June 6, 2008 is incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed June 6, 2008.
- 31.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 31.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

#### **SIGNATURE**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

> THE TJX COMPANIES, INC. (Registrant)

Date: August 22, 2008

/s/ Nirmal K. Tripathy

Nirmal K. Tripathy, Chief Financial Officer, on behalf of The TJX Companies, Inc. and as Principal Financial and Accounting Officer of The TJX Companies, Inc.

#### EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Description of Exhibit
10.1	The Employment Agreement between the TJX Companies, Inc. and Donald G. Campbell, dated June 6, 2008 is incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed June 6, 2008.
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

#### **Section 302 Certification**

#### **CERTIFICATION**

- I, Carol Meyrowitz, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of The TJX Companies, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e)) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 22, 2008 /s/ Carol Meyrowitz

Name: Carol Meyrowitz

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

#### Section 302 Certification

#### **CERTIFICATION**

- I, Nirmal K. Tripathy, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of The TJX Companies, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e)) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 22, 2008 /s/ Nirmal K. Tripathy

Name: Nirmal K. Tripathy

Title: Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

### CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 1350, CHAPTER 63 OF TITLE 18, UNITED STATES CODE, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

Pursuant to Section 1350, Chapter 63 of Title 18, United States Code, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, the undersigned, as Chief Executive Officer of The TJX Companies, Inc. (the "Company"), does hereby certify that to my knowledge:

- 1. the Company's Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended July 26, 2008 fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2. the information contained in the Company's Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended July 26, 2008 fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

/s/ Carol Meyrowitz

Name: Carol Meyrowitz

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

Dated: August 22, 2008

### CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 1350, CHAPTER 63 OF TITLE 18, UNITED STATES CODE, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

Pursuant to Section 1350, Chapter 63 of Title 18, United States Code, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, the undersigned, as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of The TJX Companies, Inc. (the "Company"), does hereby certify that to my knowledge:

- 1. the Company's Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended July 26, 2008 fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2. the information contained in the Company's Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended July 26, 2008 fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

/s/ Nirmal K. Tripathy

Name: Nirmal K. Tripathy

Title: Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Dated: August 22, 2008